South Essex Private Sector Housing Sub Group 

Monday 26th November 2018, Castle Point BC offices
Minutes
Attendance: 
Louisa Moss (Chair) / Tara Miller – Rochford DC, Steve Blake / David Carter – Brentwood BC, Simon Humby / Lisa Richards / Mo Slade – Basildon BC,  Carla Okikiade – Castle Point BC, Alastair Pollock – EDG & SEHG. Apologies: John Brassel – Southend BC
1. Welcome & Introductions 
LM welcomed everybody to the networking group.

AP introduced the new housing Essex website, commissioned by the two housing groups SEHG and EDG providing a voice for housing partnerships in Essex. Includes gallery of developments, members’ directory, information about the two housing groups, housing news, events diary, jobs section and contact page. A series of housing topics are also included on the home page providing an overview of the work of the two housing groups and a resource library for partners to access. A private housing topic page is included providing dedicates space for the sub group overseen by the Chair:  https://www.housingessex.org/topic/private-rented-sector/
2. The evolving PRS… (new Rugg / Rhodes report) 
LM commented on the new report by Julia Rugg and David Rhodes saying it provided a useful update on the state of the PRS ten years on from the previous report and included a number of recommendations. It was still just words, subject to Government responding to the recommendations in the report. Still provides useful evidence to problems / issues in the PRS and recommendations which could be explored locally.
Partners were encouraged to use the report to support local strategies on improving the PRS in South Essex. For example, supporting a local MOT system for local authorities, perhaps an MOT with every sign up. Important to consider the role of estate agents. 

A review of vulnerability amongst low-income households in the PRS accompanies the main report. It focuses on the bottom third of incomes, which whilst distributed unevenly across tenures makes up 38% of all PRS households. A link to both reports can be found on the Housing Essex website – private sector housing topic page.

3. South Essex Private Stock Modelling / Healthy Impact 

LM commented that Rochford was using the stock modelling / health Impact assessments to engage with health boards and other partners, building up relationships and to support new initiatives. Other partners were using it to develop healthy living schemes and to identify and target poor housing and HMO housing. Further updates to the assessment were recommended within 3-5 years, which suggests that a South Essex update should take place in 2019/20.
4. Retrofit / Healthy Homes
Schemes were discussed as follows:

· Thurrock – Well Homes has been brought back in house, providing support to private sector housing via an energy provider. 

· Rochford - uses a similar scheme which tackles broken boilers, cavity and loft insulation; using Well Homes grant managed by an Energy Provider. Links being made with Community Safety. They also have a Housing and Homelessness Strategy, EELGA helped pull together some evidence, currently subject of a short consultation prior to being publication. 

5. Empty Homes
AP circulated the latest statistics on long term empty homes, overall numbers were slightly up in South Essex (attached with minutes). 
· Rochford - was offering a small grant incentive scheme, but take up low. Joint action and updates with CTax service.
· Brentwood – Focus on homes left empty for more than 2 years. Limited resources to progress any major intervention.  

· Basildon – no specific projects currently ongoing. The Housing Strategy sets out the policy for empty homes and options available to bringing them back into use. 

6. Landlord Forums / Accreditation/Supporting Housing Options

Landlord Forums - Basildon, Thurrock and Castle Point and Rochford confirmed as having Landlord Forums. Dates for future meetings were discussed as follows: Rochford in March, Thurrock and Basildon likely to be June.
It was agreed to have more joint forums – and in particular a single South Essex forum. Information could be included on the Housing Essex website – both topic and event page.

The South Essex PHS sub group would be the ideal sub-group to take this forward.

Landlord Accreditation - Thurrock still working with the London Landlords Association. Southend operates a local scheme through SEAL. Remaining authorities are no longer part of a scheme and work 1:1 with landlords.
7. Access to the private rented sector – joint homeless bid
Private housing bid – Castle Point, Brentwood, Rochford and Basildon, have submitted a bid to MHCLG to pilot a ‘one landlord offer’ private renting scheme for 12 months. Outcome of bid anticipated January 2019.
8. Legislation changes:

HMO Mandatory Licensing – 
Thurrock: 
60 applications received
Basildon: 
50 

Rochford: 
9

Brentwood: 
4

Castle Point: 3
JB asked whether any other local authorities had adopted any specific wording for the new mandatory licensing conditions. Also whether any decisions had been made on splitting license fee charges between the application and regulation. The Group was asked to circulate any responses directly to JB.
9. AOB

Thurrock looking at setting up an additional private housing licensing scheme.

New joint Housing OT to be appointed April 2019 to work across the south quadrant, CP, Rochford, Brentwood and Basildon. Focus around home from hospice/hospital.
Actions:

1. Sub-Group to develop proposals for a joint South Essex Landlord forum in September or October 2019. To include a joint bids update.

2. Sub-Group to consider joint branding across Essex on for example Well Homes/Healthy Homes initiative.
3

